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Community Preschool -  2022-2023 TUITION

Installment payments are due the 1st day of the month of service. The security deposit, equal to one month
of service, will be held and used toward your June payment. However, if your child withdraws before the
end of the school year, the security deposit is not refundable.

Tuition payments can be made by check, cash, money order or card.  Checks or Money Orders should  be
made payable to Community Preschool. Zelle is the easiest, no fee, form of payment. Please send your
Zelle payment to rpcpsbilling@gmail.com and remember to add your child’s name and the month  in the
memo/note.

A $20 late fee will be applied to your tuition due, if payment is received after the 5th day of the
month of  service.  A $40 late fee will be applied to your tuition due,  if payment is received after
the 15th day of the month of service (whether the first day of the month falls on a weekend or
holiday. Please plan accordingly.)

Before Care
8:00 am - 8:45 am

Monthly payments of:
$125 for 5 days/week 
$85  for 3 days/week 
$10/day for occasional need

AFTER CARE
3:45 pm - 5:00 pm

Monthly payments of:
$180  for  5 days/week
$125  for  3 days/week
$20/day for occasional need

Registration fee: $60.00
Supplies fee: $35.00

Note that both the registration fee and security deposit are due at the time of registration and are
non-refundable or transferable to another month or another child under any circumstances.
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COMMUNITY PRESCHOOL
301 Chestnut Street, Roselle Park, NJ 07204  /  Phone 908-245-8651  /  Fax 908-245-8820

Email: Director@RPCommunityPreschool.com /  www.RPCommunityPreschool.com

Sponsored by:  Community United Methodist Church of Roselle Park, NJ

“Community Nursery School” opened its doors in 1965 as a Christian education
program for Preschool children of the community.  It began with just 18 children and it
continues to grow. Although we do provide a Christian atmosphere, children of all faiths and
from all surrounding communities are welcome.

Community Preschool is licensed by the State of New Jersey Department of Children
and Families. Our staff includes a state certified and experienced Director, Head Teacher,
Lead Teachers, and experienced Assistant Teachers.  We pride ourselves on our low student
to teacher ratio, allowing for individualized attention to the children.

Community Preschool operates under the guidance of an Advisory Committee.  These
members are approved by the Community United Methodist Church and are selected based
on their interest for young children’s education and wellbeing.  Parental participation is
always encouraged.

For many children, preschool is their first experience away from home and family.
Our goal is to provide a loving and caring environment which encourages physical, spiritual,
emotional, social and intellectual development.

This Parent Handbook was designed to familiarize you with the policies and
procedures that govern our school.  Many of these rules and regulations are required by the
state of New Jersey for our Preschool to be licensed.  The Manual of Requirements published
by the Bureau of Licensing, an agency within the Division of Youth and Family Services, is
available for your review at any time.

As a parent/guardian of an enrolled child, you have the right to bring to our attention, or to
the attention of DCF (Dept. of Children and Families), any practice or condition which you believe
may be non compliant with state regulations.  The fees, procedures and policies stated in this
handbook are subject to be changed at the discretion of the Preschool.  You will be notified of any
changes.

We will be referring to this handbook throughout the year and suggest you keep it in a
safe place.  If you have any questions or concerns, please know that you are welcome to stop
by at any time. The staff and I look forward to a fantastic year!

Regards,
Sonya Leingang
Community Preschool Director



Community Preschool
Learning Philosophy

Each child is a unique person with his/her individual growth pattern, learning style, personality and family
background.  While providing a Christian atmosphere, our school’s responsibility is to not only care for your
children but to nurture their physical, social/emotional, creative and cognitive development and to guide
them to understand themselves and others.

Each classroom, in their age-appropriate way, gives children the time to discover, space to imagine and the
opportunity to participate in a variety of activities daily. We strive to prepare each child for success in
Kindergarten and the elementary grades.  This is accomplished through hands-on experiences, trial and
error, and play.

● The teaching staff are guides and facilitators.
*They prepare the classroom with stimulating, challenging materials.
*They plan meaningful activities to promote learning and exploration.
*They encourage children to participate, but do not force them to do so.
*They provide a balance of both teacher-directed and child-directed activities.
*They give students many choices.

● Our programs include:
*Teachers lead activities: music & movements, art, chapel, circle time, etc.
*Children lead activities: table top, free play inside and outside, etc.
*Special events: St-Jude’s Trike-a-Thon, Healthy Habits Week, Read Across America, chicks and ducks
hatching project, Scholastic Book Fair,etc.

● Social & emotional development: following directions, waiting your turn, assertiveness, sharing,
independence, confidence, a sense of security.

● Physical development is encouraged daily:
*Small muscle activities include cutting, drawing, finger painting, easel painting,

puzzles, playdough, blocks and other materials which require hand-eye coordination.
*Large muscle activities include a minimum of 30 minutes of outdoor play -indoor when inclement weather-

(riding wheeled vehicles, climbing, music & movement class...)

● Cognitive and sensory development is encouraged through all the activities already described.
Learning about math, nature and science are integrated through meaningful activities: block
building, sand and water play, cooking, sorting and classifying objects, observing changes in nature,
making puzzles, drawing and painting.  Singing, games and rhythm activities and stories are also
important in stimulating intellectual development.

The ages, developmental levels and interests of the children are taken into consideration in the planning of
space, class activities, and the selection of materials.  Learning is presented as enjoyable, fun experiences.



Community Preschool



Philosophy of Discipline

Positive discipline is different from punishment.  Punishment tells children what they should not do;
positive discipline tells children what they should do.  Punishment creates fear; positive discipline helps
develop self–esteem.

Discipline is a teaching method which aims to help children:
1. Develop their own self-control
2. See the consequences of their actions
3. Learn to balance their needs with those of others
4. Feel good about themselves
5. Become increasingly independent.

The basis of good discipline is a caring relationship between child and adult in which the adult:
1. Respects the rights of the child
2. Establishes clear and reasonable limits for behavior
3. Models the behavior expected from the child
4. Encourages by praise
5. Helps the child think of other ways to solve problems.

At Community Preschool, staff members are committed to the teaching method described above, and to
developing a caring relationship with each child for whom they are responsible. We also encourage
communication and partnership between the teachers and the parents.

Staff members are never permitted to discipline by spanking or striking a child.

If a child is having difficulty maintaining self-control (i.e. hitting, biting, refusing to cooperate), a staff
member may remove the child from the group.  The child must be told the reason for this action, and the
separation must be short in length (not more than a few minutes). Children will never be prevented from
outdoor play or snack. The Director may assist and invite the child to discuss for a brief time.



The following topics are sorted alphabetically:

❖ ABSENCE
Please email the Preschool Office rpcpsoffice@gmail.com or contact your child’s teacher on the Class Dojo
app. if your child will be absent. If it is for illness, please notify the office of your child's symptoms
908-245-8651.

❖ ACCIDENTS AT SCHOOL
Each classroom has staff members trained in Pediatric First Aid and CPR.  If a child becomes injured at
school, basic first aid will be provided.  If the child has sustained any head injury, you will be notified by
phone.  If we believe any injury may require additional treatment other than what we can provide, or is life
threatening, 911 will be called.

❖ ALLERGIES:  EPI PENS AND EPI PEN JR.
To administer a lifesaving prescription such as or the EPI Pen or the EPI Pen Jr., we must first have the
following;

1. A Food Allergy Action Plan to be completed by the child’s pediatrician, with the doctor’s order
describing the scenario upon which an invasive medication would be administered.
2. The parent’s written authorization to administer such medication.
3. Whenever the child is present, parents must provide the school with all medications prescribed by
the doctor in the Food Allergy Action Plan. These medications cannot be administered if they have reached
the expiration date on the manufacturer’s container.
4. It is the parent’s responsibility to keep medications current.
5. Students with a Food Allergy Action Plan cannot attend school at any time without the required
medications present. We suggest leaving all required medications at school.

Should a child require emergency-based prescription medication, 911 will be called and so will the parents.
Any child who receives oral or invasive medication for an emergency will be transported by ambulance to
the hospital.  Staff members trained in First Aid and CPR will provide emergency care until the ambulance
arrives.

❖ AUTHORIZED PERSONS FOR PICK–UP
Parents are to pick up their child(ren) promptly at the close of school.  Children will only be released to their
parent/legal guardian or the emergency contacts listed on the registration form if the parent(s) cannot be
reached.  If someone else will be picking up a child, THE OFFICE MUST BE NOTIFIED PRIOR TO THE
PICK-UP.  Please include the name and telephone number of the individual. The authorized person will be
required to present a picture ID verifying his/her identity. We WILL NOT release your child to an
unauthorized person or anyone under the age of 16.

We must also be notified if there is a relative or non-custodial parent legally prohibited from picking up
your child.  A copy of the court order will be needed and kept with your child’s records.
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❖ BACK-TO-SCHOOL NIGHT
An informational Back to School Night will take place shortly after school has begun for parents only.
All parents are encouraged to attend this informative event which will be conducted virtually. The teacher
will discuss the curriculum, the day to day routine, and expectations.  This is a great opportunity to get to
know your child’s teacher and ask questions.

❖ BICYCLE HELMETS
Children have the opportunity to ride tricycles during their outdoor play time. We do not have helmets to
share. If you would like your child to wear one, it is your responsibility to bring a properly fitted and
labeled helmet for your child.

❖ BIRTHDAYS AND OTHER SPECIAL CELEBRATIONS
We enjoy celebrating children’s birthdays in school. These are important events in their young lives  and
teachers take great pride in making your child feel special on their birthday. You are welcome to send in a
special prepackaged birthday treat for your child to share with the class. Look for the store bought "School
Safe"  mini cupcakes which guarantee they are dairy-free, peanut-free, tree nut-free and Kosher, with no
artificial colors or flavors. No homemade treats will be distributed. You may also send special napkins and
plates.

We thank you in advance for your cooperation with the following;
1. Please plan ahead with your child’s teacher for the best day to bring in a birthday treat.
2. If you are inviting the entire class to a birthday which is held outside of our premises, remember to

leave the envelopes blank. We will gladly distribute them to all students.
3. If you choose to invite only a few close friends, we ask that you do so outside of the school to avoid

hurting children’s feelings.
4. Treat bags or other party goods are only permitted if you are distributing them yourself to the

entire class before or after school. We will not take the responsibility of distributing them.
5. If your child’s birthday falls on a day the school is not in session, please speak to your child’s teacher

to make plans.

With food allergies affecting 1 out of 13
kids, we ask that you remain mindful
when purchasing treats for a special
event (birthday. Halloween, etc.).

Here are links with a list of allergy friendly candies:
https://www.purewow.com/family/allergy-friendly-halloween-candy
https://www.spokin.com/allergy-friendly-products/peanut-free-gluten-free-dairy-free-halloween-candy-guide

https://www.purewow.com/family/allergy-friendly-halloween-candy
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❖ CHAPEL TIME
Christian values are emphasized daily within the classrooms. Our children also have the wonderful
opportunity to take part in our Chapel Time with their classmates and teachers. During this time, children
will enjoy simple Bible stories, songs of praise, a prayer, and an opportunity to learn about Christian values.

❖ CLASS DOJO
Be sure to download the free Class Dojo application on your phone and/or laptop. School wide information
and announcements will be shared via the app. All teachers are required to share videos, pictures, messages
and information using Class Dojo. This is also a means of communication with the Director and/or your
child’s teachers.

❖ CLASS SUPPLIES AND COVID SAFETY SUPPLIES FEE
Students must refrain from sharing the art supplies which requires us to purchase enough items for each
child to have their own set. A one time $35 fee is due at the time of registration, to cover for the purchase of
glue sticks, markers, crayons, paint, play doh, hand sanitizer, clorox wipes, baby wipes, antibacterial wipes,
individual containers, tissues, and other required products to keep children safe.

❖ CONFERENCES
Parent/Teacher conferences are held in November. Additional meetings can be scheduled as necessary.

❖ DISCOUNTS
Member Discount: Members of the Community United Methodist Church are eligible for a 10% tuition
discount.  Church Members must get written notification from the Church office of membership status.
Military Discount: Community Preschool offers a %10 tuition discount to all enrolled children whose
parent is serving on active military duty.
Sibling Discount: Two or more siblings enrolled at the same time receive a 10% discount on the second and
third tuition rate.



❖ DRESS CODE
Children are required to wear play clothes that are labeled, comfortable, can be put on/off independently,
and weather appropriate for outdoor play.  For safety reasons, children should not wear open-toed shoes,
high heeled shoes or sandals but sneakers or rubber soled shoes. To avoid frustration and promote self
sufficiency, please choose leggings over tights, elastic band over buttons, over the head hoodie over
zippered hoodie etc..

Play jewelry should stay home since it too often ends up getting lost.

❖ DROP OFF AND ARRIVAL PROCEDURES
Please line up outside your child’s classroom door at drop off and at pick-up time and respect some distance
between yourself and others. A child should never be left alone. You are responsible for your child until the
door opens and your child is welcomed in the building by their teacher.

You are required to self-screen your child for any signs of COVID-19 (including temperature check)
each day before coming to school. You will be asked to confirm your child’s good health when dropping off.

PLEASE BRING YOUR CHILD ON TIME as late arrival is very distracting to the other children and is
difficult for the late child as well.  Please plan ahead so that your child enjoys every minute of their day at
CPS. Late arrivals disturb your child's routine, the kids in class who are in the middle of an activity, and the
teachers who have to drop everything to welcome you/your child while trying to keep the momentum and
interest/focus of the rest of the class.

❖ EARLY PICK UP
The full day students' pick up time is at 3:45 pm. We are willing to be flexible but cannot manage children
leaving at various times. We find ourselves with one less staff in the classroom; one teacher manages the
class while the other teacher is away preparing your child for dismissal. Teachers plan activities that
children look forward to and when picked up without a warning, they feel like they are missing out, which
often leads to meltdowns. If you must pick up early, 3:15 pm is the time they get ready to go outside and can
be picked up directly from the playground.

❖ EMERGENCY EVACUATION
Should the school be evacuated for unforeseen circumstances, our emergency shelter is the Casano
Community Center situated across the street, at 314 Chestnut St. You would receive a phone call if the need
to pick up the students would arise. We would then refer to your emergency contact(s) if we were unable to
get a hold of you.

❖ EXPULSION
If a child has difficulties showing age-appropriate self-control, or behaves in a way that is dangerous for
himself or others, we may come to the conclusion that we are not the best fit for your child.

In this type of situation our procedures are as follows:
The Director will be notified of the situation and observe the classroom. The teacher will contact the child’s
parent/guardian to discuss the situation and discuss helpful ways of handling it.  A trial period will be set up
while the teacher attempts the discussed techniques and ideas to help the situation.



After this trial period, if attempts to solve the problem have not been successful, the teacher and Director
may recommend the disenrollment of the child from the school.  It may be suggested that the child return at
another time, or perhaps, an alternative placement will be recommended.  Please see the Expulsion Policy.



❖ FIELD TRIPS
Parents will be notified of any field trips the Preschool will take.  We require that one parent/guardian
attends our field trip for safety.

In addition to field trips, the children and teachers may occasionally take a walk locally (library, post-office,
around the block, Casano Center).  A general permission slip will be signed by the parent in September for
local walks. Parental participation is not needed during our local walks, although volunteers may be invited.

❖ FIRE DRILLS
As mandated by the State Office of Licensing, one fire drill per session, per month is practiced.



❖ FOOD
Please send a healthy snack and water with your child each day. We reserve
the right to return home snacks which are not deemed healthy for school. All
students staying for lunch should bring a separate snack and drink for the
morning as well as for the afternoon, and a lunch box with a lunch, drink and
ice pack.

❖ FOOD ALLERGIES
During the year, children in the class may bring in special Birthday snacks.
WE WILL NOT HAND BIRTHDAY SNACKS to children with food
allergies unless it has been addressed with you and permission has been
granted. You may provide an alternate special snack that we can store in our
freezer for birthdays and special events.







❖ HEAD LICE
It is the policy of Community Preschool that if a case of head lice has been detected in a child, that student
must be treated and be "nit-free" before returning to school. All parents must inform Community Preschool
if their child, a sibling, or anyone living in the home has been diagnosed with head lice.

● We will inform all parents and teachers, maintaining strict confidentiality of the affected student, that
there has been a case of head lice detected so that they can then check their children or have them
checked professionally.

● Children may return to school when treatment has been successful and the child is nit free WITH A
DOCTOR'S NOTE.  Upon returning to school after treatment, the child may be re-examined by the
Director to confirm that the child is nit free.

What to do at Home:
● Check other family members.  It can not be transferred to pets.
● Soak brushes, combs and hair accessories in a 2% Lysol solution or hot water (150 degrees) for 5 to

10 minutes.
● Wash all bed linens, towels, clothing and hats etc. with HOT water and dry.  Do this daily for items

that the infected child will wear or sleep on.
● Vacuum carpets, mattresses and upholstery thoroughly.
● Items that cannot be washed or dry cleaned should be put into black plastic bags for at least 2 weeks

or can be put in a dryer for 20 minutes.







❖ HEALTH REQUIREMENTS AND FLU VACCINE
Your child’s medical records must remain current for your child to attend school.  We must have on file an
up-to-date Immunization Record and a current Universal Health Record completed by your child’s
pediatrician. These must be current within 12 months of your child’s last physical examination date.
It is the parent/guardian’s responsibility to provide the Preschool with any updates or changes in their child’s
Universal Health Record and immunizations immediately following their annual visit to the pediatrician.

N.J.A.C. 8:57-4.19: Flu vaccine is a requirement for child care/preschool attendance for those who are
6 through 59 months of age. At least one dose of flu vaccine is due by December 31 of each year.

Children who do not have documentation of receiving the flu vaccine or don’t have a valid medical or
religious exemption by December 31 will need to be excluded from school until the end of flu season, which
is up until March 31 in NJ. Such students may return to school sooner than March 31 if they…
• Submit documentation of receiving the flu vaccine or submit a religious/medical exemption
• They can also “age out” of the requirement. This means that once they turn five years old (or 60 months),
they are no longer subject to the requirement.

Failure to show proof of having received all required and up-to-date immunization, will  result
in temporary suspension until all vaccinations have been received and an updated copy has
been provided. No refund or make up days will be issued.





❖ ILLNESS AND COMMUNICABLE DISEASE POLICY
A communicable disease is an illness which can be caught from other persons.
Please notify the school if your child has a contagious illness or will not be in school. A NOTE FROM
YOUR CHILD’S PEDIATRICIAN will be required in order for your child to return to school after a
contagious illness. If a contagious illness has been diagnosed in your child’s class, a note will go home
indicating the illness and symptoms to be aware of.

If a child exhibits any of the following symptoms, the child should not attend the center. If such symptoms
occur at the center, the child will be removed from the group, and parents will be called to take the child
home.  If a parent cannot be reached, we will then contact a person(s) authorized to pick up your child.

If your child has been sent home from school or is exhibiting symptoms of the following illnesses your
s/he  MUST REMAIN HOME FOR at least 24 hours AFTER the symptoms have subsided.
Example: If your child is home for vomiting, they must remain home for 24 hours following the last episode
of vomiting.

Example:  If your child is ill with a fever.  Your child should be fever free without fever reducing medication
for 24 hours prior to them returning to school.  This allows your child to fully recover from their illness.
Sometimes children may seem well when they awake only to realize once in school they have not fully
recovered. Your cooperation with this will help to refrain from spreading illnesses and diseases through the
school and to the children and staff.

Once your child is symptom-free, or has a health care provider’s note stating that the child no longer poses a
serious health risk to himself/herself or others, s/he may return to the center unless contraindicated by the
local health department or Department of Health.

Some of these illnesses, but not limited to, are as follows:
● Acute Diarrhea AND/OR Vomiting
● Elevated Temperature 100.5 or higher
● Child has had a fever within the past 24 hours
● Lethargy
● Yellow eyes or jaundiced skin
● Red eyes with discharge
● Skin rashes
● Skin lesions that are weeping or bleeding

● Infected and/or untreated skin patches
● Severe pain or discomfort
● Difficult rapid breathing or severe coughing
● Weeping or bleeding skin lesions
● Mouth sores with drooling
● Stiff neck
● Sore throat
● COVID-like symptoms

Children with the following illnesses should remain home until they are no longer contagious:

Chicken Pox
German measles
Haemophilus Influenzae*
Measles*
Meningococcus*
Mumps*
Strep Throat
Tuberculosis*
Whooping Cough*
Campylobacter*
Escherichia coli*

Gamblia*
Hepatitis A*
Salmonella*
Shigella*
Impetigo
Lice
Scabies
Shingles

*Reportable disease,  as required by

.

J.A. AC.10:122-7.10(a)



Note: If a child has chicken pox, a note from the parent stating that all sores have dried and crusted is
required. If a child is exposed to any excludable disease at the center, parents will be notified in writing.





❖ LATE PICK UP FEE
If you arrive after the end of school (11:45am for half day and 3:45pm for full day students), a one dollar
($1.00) per minute late fee will be applied to your upcoming monthly tuition account. If you will be
unavoidably detained and cannot pick up your child promptly at the close of school, please call us
immediately at 908-245-8651. Your child will be provided with adequate supervision until you arrive.
Please be aware this is NOT a service.  Frequent abuse of late pick up can result in the withdrawal of your
child upon review from the Preschool Committee.

If your child has not been picked up:
1. 15 minutes after the close of school and we have not heard from the child’s parents, we will provide

adequate supervision and attempt to contact the parents or persons authorized by the parent.
2. One hour or more after closing time, and after all effort to contact the authorized person(s) have

failed, and the staff member cannot continue to supervise the child at the center, we may call the
Division’s 24-hour Child Abuse Hotline to seek assistance in caring for the child until the parent(s)
or person(s) authorized by the parent is able to pick up the child.

❖ LOCKDOWN DRILLS
As mandated by the State Office of Licensing, 2 lockdown drills per session, per year are practiced.

❖ MEDICATION ADMINISTRATION
Community Preschool works closely with parents of children with medical concerns to help ensure a safe
school environment. We DO NOT administer over the counter medicine, antibiotics, allergy medications or
any non-life saving medicine to any child.

If your child takes prescribed medication or if you are administering over the counter medication to your
child, please notify the office. Some children show severe side effects such as hyperactivity or lethargy to
medications.  It is helpful for the staff to know what is causing these symptoms.  The staff cannot administer
any medications.

❖ METHODS OF PARENTAL NOTIFICATION
The staff may communicate with parents using email, Class Dojo messages, telephone or by sending a note
in the child’s backpack. When an urgent matter arises, or immediate communication is necessary, a phone
call is the most efficient way of communication with parents. If an injury to a child’s head, a bite that breaks
the skin, a fall from a height, or an injury requiring professional medical attention happens while in our care,
we will call the parent.

❖ NAP & REST PERIOD
The NJ State Department of Licensing requires that children over the age of 18 months and under the age of
four years who attend a center provide:

● Daily rest or sleep for each child who attends the center for four or more consecutive hours;
● An alternative quiet activity for each child who has rested or slept for 30 minutes and does not

appear to need additional rest or sleep.

Parents are required to send in a nap/sleeping bag (with a velcro enclosure-NO ZIPPER), and a favorite
small stuffed toy (which can fit in a gallon ziploc- type bag). The center will provide a cot and a fitted sheet.



The sleeping bag, stuffed toy and fitted sheet must be placed in a large nylon laundry drawstring bag
identified with the child’s name. These will be brought to school every first day of the week that the child
comes to school, and sent back home to be washed on Fridays or the last day of the week that the child is in
school.

The cots are wiped and disinfected daily, then stored along with the sleeping bags. It is important that
your child’s bag be in a drawstring bag to prevent possible germs contamination.

The nap & rest period is right after lunch. Once everyone is settled on their mat and about 30-45 minutes
have passed, children who aren’t sleeping are handed a book or a quiet activity until a teacher is in the
classroom. Then as they wake up, they are walked back into the classroom.

❖ ORIENTATION
A Meet the Teachers/Orientation Session for both children and parents will be held during the initial days of
school.  This is a great opportunity to meet the teachers, classmates, and learn about the daily routine. You
will be notified of the date and time during the summer.

❖ PHYSICAL ACTIVITY
Children will be provided with daily structured and unstructured developmentally appropriate indoor and
outdoor physical activity as follows:

1. 30 total minutes daily for children receiving child care less than 4 hours
2. 60 total minutes daily for children receiving child care more than 4 hours

Children must wear sneakers and non restrictive play clothes each day. Open-toed shoes and sandals
are not safe especially when playing on the blacktop.  Parents may send an extra pair of sneakers to change
into on rainy or snowy days for example. These sneakers can be stored in the child’s  cubby.



❖ POTTY TRAINING POLICY
Children enrolled in the 3’s class and the 4’s class, must be potty trained before attending preschool.
Children must be wearing underwear with very few accidents. A child having accidents daily would not be
considered potty trained. Please note that wearing pull ups isn’t considered being potty trained.

Why do children have to be potty trained before they begin preschool?
There are strict standards mandated by the State for changing and disposing of wet or soiled diapers. The
classrooms are not equipped for diaper changing. When an adult is busy changing a child’s diaper or soiled
clothing, it is taking away from learning time for all students and it removes one adult from the direct
supervision of and interaction with the rest of the class.

We do understand that even potty-trained children will occasionally have toileting accidents. By definition,
"accidents" are unusual incidents and should happen infrequently. In these instances, the teachers will help
children to change their clothes, encouraging independence as much as possible.

A potty-trained child is a child who can do the following:
1. Communicate to the teachers that he/she needs to go to the restroom before they need to go.
2. Alert him/herself to stop what he/she is doing, to go and use the bathroom.
3. Pull down his/her clothes and get them back up without assistance.
4. Wipe him/herself after using the toilet. (With minimal assistance for a 3-year-old.)
5. Get on/off the toilet by him/herself.
6. Wash and dry hands.
7. Postpone going if they must wait for someone who is in the bathroom or if we are away
from the classroom.

We certainly will ask your child many times throughout the day if they need to use the bathroom. A teacher
will assist children as needed, but children should be able to complete toileting activities independently.
This is an issue which protects all concerned.

It is not uncommon for a child who is fully toilet trained to have a setback when he/she is in a new
environment. Preschool staff are aware of this and will assist the children when necessary. Please dress
your child in clothing that can be undone and changed easily. Please send a complete change of clothes
appropriate for the season. These will be left at school in case of accidents and returned at the end of the
school year. Parents will be notified if a child has a toileting accident.

We understand that each child arrives at this milestone differently, therefore we will allow 6 weeks from
the first full week of school for your child to demonstrate accomplishment of this goal. However, if the
situation is not manageable within the classroom environment, we will discuss with the parents and reserve
the right to suspend attendance of the child at such time.

A child will not be considered toilet trained for our preschool program if the child continues to
consistently have toileting accidents after the first 6 weeks of school. If multiple accidents occur in one day,
the parent will be notified on that day and asked to pick up the child. The child may have to stay home until
he/she is completely potty trained. Tuition will not be prorated during this time.

If your child is not completely potty trained as described above,  6 weeks from the first full week of school,
your child may not be ready to attend that age group class and an alternate solution might be necessary.



❖ PRESCHOOL MAIN ENTRANCE
Classes are held on the first floor of the educational building of the Church. The door nearest the parking lot
on East Grant Avenue is the entrance to the school and the church office. Please contact the office via email
or by calling 908-245-8651 before coming to the main door.

❖ PROGRESS REPORT
When meeting with your child’s teacher during the November conferences, you will have the opportunity to
discuss the below age appropriate learning skills goals for the year. In January you will receive a first
assessment and the last one in June.

● 2’s Class:
Language and

Communication
Development Stages Social and Emotional

Development
Development Stages

Jan June Jan June
Follows 1-2 steps oral directions Is happy and cheerful at school

Recognizes some letters from own
name

Interacts with peers and seeks to make
friends

Can memorize, sing and repeat new
songs/poems/rhymes

Only seeks fair share of attention from
adults and peers

Speaks clearly enough to be
understood

Responds to others’ feelings with
growing empathy

Engages in conversations Manages own feelings and behaviors
with assistance from teacher

Uses books to engage in pre-reading
behaviors

Adjusts to new situations

Points to things in a book Follows limits and expectations

Can sit and listen during circle time
and when stories are read

Takes care of own needs

Verbalizes wants and needs Takes care of classroom materials

Knows teachers and friends’ names Plays simple make-believe

Cognitive Development Jan June Physical Development Jan June
Can count and identify some
numbers

Demonstrates gross locomotor
movement   skills

Connects numerals with quantities Demonstrates gross motor
manipulative skills

Identifies some colors Demonstrates fine motor manipulative
skills

Recognizes some shapes Can perform personal care routine:
hygiene
-wash hands, clean nose, etc.

Begins to sort shapes and colors Can perform personal care routine:
feeding
-hold spoon, open bag, etc.

Understands spatial relationships Can perform personal care routine:
dressing
-coat, hat, mittens, etc.



● 3’s Class:

Reading and Writing
Development Stages Social and Emotional

Development
Development Stages

Jan June Jan June
Follows multiple  steps oral
directions

Interacts with peers, seeks to make
friends

Recognizes  own name in print Demonstrates empathy and caring for
others

Can name letters in own first name Participates in group activities

Writes own first name Only seeks fair share of attention

Speaks clearly enough to be
understood by the teachers and
peers

Accepts and responds to teachers’
directions; follows limits and
expectations

Engages in conversations with
teachers and peers and is on topic

Keeps hands and feet to self

Uses books to engage in pre-reading
behaviors

Regulates his/her own behavior with
assistance from teacher

Can sit and listen during circle time
and when stories are read

Shows persistence in approaching task

Asks and answers questions about
the book

Displays self-confidence and positive
self-image

Mathematics Jan June Adjusts to new situations

Identifies numerals:
1    2    3    4    5    6    7    8    9    10

Takes care of classroom materials

Counts objects with one count per
item

Physical Development Jan June

Matches numerals to sets Holds pencil/marker/utensils correctly

Demonstrates the use of location
words

Can print  name

Sorts objects and describes how the
groups are similar and/or  different

Uses scissors effectively

Recognizes shapes:
circle - square - rectangle -  triangle

Can use the bathroom independently,
wash hands and blow own nose

Can reproduce  shapes:
circle - square - rectangle -  triangle

Can dress him/herself  to go outside

Identifies colors:
red    blue    green    orange    yellow
purple   pink   white    brown    black

Demonstrates basic gross locomotor
skills



● 4’s Class:

Reading, Writing and Listening
Development Stages Social and Emotional

Development
Development Stages

Jan June Jan June
Follows multiple-step oral directions Follows classroom rules and routines

Can sit and listen and pay attention Accepts and responds to teachers’
directions

Recognizes his/her own first name and
last name in print

Participates in group activities

Knows  letters in own first and last
name

Only seeks fair share of attention

Writes own first name and last name Is respectful and has good manners

Recognizes friends’ names Can cooperate in a group situation

Knows some letter  sounds Plays by themselves/ can play in a group

Uses books to engage in pre-reading
behaviors

Suggests ways to resolve conflicts

Asks and answers questions about
books read or stories told

Regulates own behavior

Holds pencil/marker correctly Shows independence; can make own
decisions

Mathematics Jan June Can express thoughts and feelings

Recognizes and repeats patterns Can keep hands to self

Sorts objects and describes how the
groups are similar and different

Physical Development Jan June

Demonstrates the use of location words Uses scissors effectively

Match numeral to items counted Demonstrates locomotor skills: jumps,
skips, runs, hops,  throws, etc.

Counts 1-10 items, with one count per
item

Shows balance while moving

Identifies numerals:
1    2    3    4    5    6    7    8    9    10

Dresses and undresses without
assistance

Identifies colors: red    blue    green
orange    yellow   purple   pink   white
brown   black

Can use bathroom and wash hands
Independently

Recognizes shapes: circle    square
rectangle   triangle

Can pour, use a fork and spoon, open
container snack bag and lunch bag

❖ RATIO & GROUPING
We are known for keeping our adult to child ratio very low. In recent years, we had an average ratio of about
1 adult to 5 children (3:13 in the 2 ½, 3:15 in the 3’s, 3:18 in the 4’s). It allows for better supervision and
individual care.

Our maximum group size is 13 for the 2 ½, 15 for the 4’s and 20 for the 3’s class. We are lower than the
maximum allowed size per room and age group, which gives space for children to explore and more
one-on-one interactions with the teachers.



❖ RELEASE OF CHILDREN
Each child may be released only to the child’s parent(s) or person(s) authorized by the parent(s) to take the
child from the center and to assume responsibility for the child in an emergency if the parent(s) cannot be
reached.

If a non-custodial parent has been denied access, or granted limited access, to a child by a court order,
proper documentation to that effect, must be shared so we can maintain a copy on file, and comply with the
terms of the court order.

If the parent(s) or person(s) authorized by the parent(s) fails to pick up a child at the time of the center’s
daily closing, the center shall ensure that:

1. The child is supervised at all times;
2. Staff members attempt to contact the parent(s) or person(s) authorized by the parent(s); and
3. An hour or more after closing time, and provided that other arrangements for releasing the child to
his/her parent(s) or person(s) authorized by the parent(s), have failed and the staff member(s) cannot
continue to supervise the child at the center, the staff member shall call the 24-hour State Central
Registry Hotline 1- 877-NJ-ABUSE (1-877-652-2873) to seek assistance in caring for the child until
the parent(s) or person(s) authorized by the child’s parent(s) is able to pick-up the child.

If the parent(s) or person(s) authorized by the parent(s) appears to be physically and/or emotionally
impaired to the extent that, in the judgment of the director and/or staff member, the child would be placed at
risk of harm if released to such an individual, the center shall ensure that:

1. The child may not be released to such an impaired individual;
2. Staff members attempt to contact the child’s other parent or an alternative person(s) authorized by
the parent(s); and
3. If the center is unable to make alternative arrangements, a staff member shall call the 24-hour
State Central Registry Hotline 1-877-NJ-ABUSE (1-877-652-2873) to seek assistance in caring for
the child.



❖ SCHOOL CLOSINGS, DELAYED OPENINGS, AND EARLY DISMISSALS
In the event of  inclement weather and delayed opening is necessary, the morning session will be from
9:45am–12:00pm. If school closure is the only option, you will be notified by email, on our Class Dojo
app and on our Facebook page.

If weather conditions become unsafe and there is a need to close the school early, an update will be posted
on our Facebook page, on our Class Dojo app  and an email will also be sent home.

Two “snow days”/inclement weather days are accounted for in the school calendar.

❖ SCREENING POLICY
All parents will indicate verbally at drop off that their child does not have a temperature or covid-19
symptoms and other communicable diseases. If a parent is unable to verify this information, center staff will
screen the child. Staff and visitors will self-screen prior to entering with the same conditions as the children.

The school reserves the right to require staff, children and visitors to wear a mask covering the nose and
mouth while on our premises -whether inside or outside- as needed, so long as it is permissible by the OOL.
In the event that we see the need for face masks, an email would be sent to parents and a note would also be
added to our website.

❖ SCREEN USAGE POLICY
Community Preschool fosters academic and social growth through interactive activities and play.  To this
end, for all children ages 2-5 years, the use of TV, computers, and any screen device shall be used only to
enhance the learning of a topic, shall be age and developmentally appropriate, and shall not be used as a
substitute for passive viewing. Viewing will  be limited to no more than 15 minutes for each child in part
time care, and no more than 30 minutes for each child who attends the center longer than four hours per day.

For those children with special needs, the amount of screen usage can be modified if the child may benefit
from the educational or instructional use of such and must be documented.

❖ SEASONAL ALLERGY
If a child has a seasonal allergy which causes coughing, runny nose or rash, you must have a note from
your child’s pediatrician stating that the symptoms are allergy-induced, and the symptoms are not
contagious.

❖ SMOKING
This is a Non-Smoking facility.  Smoking is not permitted inside or anywhere outside on school grounds.
Please cross the street and use the Micheal Mauri park if you must smoke.

❖ SNACKS AND LUNCH
Parents are asked to send in a healthy snack each day. (see FOOD for more information)



❖ SOCIAL MEDIA POLICY
Community Preschool uses Facebook and our own website to inform and promote our programs and events.
At no time, do we use images of children without parent consent. The staff may communicate with each
other and with parents using email, class Dojo, and telephone.

Staff, parents, and all others are prohibited from publishing any content involving Community Preschool
and its staff, students and families without prior consent from the administration.

Only the administration is authorized to post on social media regarding Community Preschool. All
communication on social media by the staff of Community Preschool must be professional and polite, since
it reflects upon Community Preschool. It cannot be defamatory.

❖ SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES
If the parent(s) or person(s) authorized by the parent(s) appear to be physically and/or emotionally
impaired to the extent that, in the judgment of the director and/or a staff member, the child would be
placed at risk of harm if released to such individual, the center shall ensure that:

1. The child shall not be released to such an impaired individual and the staff member or director may
contact Roselle Park Police.

2. Staff members will attempt to contact the child’s other parent or an alternative person(s) authorized
by the parent for pick up.

3. If we are unable to make alternative arrangements, we shall contact the Division's 24-hour Child
Abuse Hotline to seek assistance in caring for the child.

❖ SUBSTITUTE TEACHER POLICY
If a teacher is absent it is our practice for the Assistant Teacher to substitute for the absent classroom
teacher.  They are familiar with the classroom, the curriculum, the teacher’s methods and expectations and,
most importantly, with the children.  When the Assistant substitutes for the classroom teacher, another
individual will be called in as the assistant.  We do not discriminate. Any qualified and  CARI background
checked person regardless of their gender, religion, age or race may be part of our staff.

❖ TAX SEASON:
We will gladly provide a tuition statement to those who ask, for tax filing purposes. Allow 1-2 weeks for the
office to compile the information. Please ask ahead of time as tax season and registration arises at the same
time and our secretary has a higher workload during that period.

❖ THERAPY SERVICES
It is important that you inform the school about services your child may have received or may currently be
receiving (speech therapy, behavioral therapy, physical therapy, occupational therapy, etc) so we can better serve
him/her. Working hand in hand with the specialist(s) will give us a head start and a better understanding of what
works best for your child so s/he can thrive in the best possible way. With proper  arrangements, your child’s
therapist may provide services in the classroom.



❖ TOYS
Toys should remain at home. There will be times when teachers will invite children to bring something from
home for “show and tell”.

❖ TUITION
Community Preschool tuition is divided into 10 equal monthly payments for your convenience. Installments
are due the 1st day of the month of service.  You may choose to pay more than one month at a time. Checks
or Money Orders are made payable to Community Preschool. Debit/credit card payments are also accepted
by request and for a fee, or via Zelle for free at rpcpsbilling@gmail.com.

A $20 late fee will be applied to your tuition payment if it is received after the 5th day of the month of
service and a $40 late fee will be applied to your tuition  if payment is received after the 15th day of the
month of service (whether the day falls on a weekend or holiday. Please plan accordingly.)
.
If you send tuition with your child in his/her school bag, please inform the teachers or contact the
office at RPCPSoffice @gmail.com or via Class DOJO, so we know to look for it.

If payment is not received by the 20th day of the current month of service, your child may not attend
until your account is once again in good standing. A fee of $30 will be applied to your account for each
returned check for insufficient funds.

If an alternative payment plan is needed, please discuss with the Director as soon as possible to avoid late
fees. The Preschool secretary and/or the Director will only discuss tuition and financial agreements with the
person whose signature is on the child’s registration form.

❖ VISITS
Throughout the year, parents are welcome to visit the school.  We ask that you schedule an appointment in
advance with the office to allow more time to discuss your concerns.  We welcome you into the classroom at
any time to share a story, help with a craft, share your career or holiday celebrations, etc.  Please ask your
teacher when the best time is to come and visit.

For safety, all visitors to the school are required to have a prior appointment (at least 15 minutes notice)
stating the reason for the appointment. If your child has a doctor, a dentist appointment, etc.,,
parent/guardian must provide the student’s teacher with written correspondence such as an email, a Class
Dojo message, or a note, advising of the pick up time.

❖ WITHDRAWALS/ TUITION REFUNDS/ VACATIONS:
Community Preschool requires a written notice of a student’s withdrawal from school.  Registration fees and
security deposits are both non-refundable or transferable to another child for any reason and may not be
used toward a partial month before leaving.
There are NO refunds, substitution of days or make up days for illness, family vacations or closings
due to inclement weather or any unforeseen circumstances. If your child is absent for a week(s) or
month(s) for travel or any other circumstances, tuition is still due in full to secure their space. The
security deposit is the June payment and may not be used toward missed days.



Preschool Committee

Mrs. Jan Gibeault, member
Mrs Linda Demas, member

Rev. Manuel P. Cruz, Jr., Pastor
Mrs. Eileen Hirsch, Staff Parish Chair

Mrs Mary Meglio, member
Dorothy Garcia Martinez, parent

Mrs. Betty Woodruff, Committee Chair
Mrs. Sonya Leingang, Director

Parent representative

Administration and Office Staff

Sponsor Representative:
Betty Woodruff bettywoodruff30@gmail.com 908-245-1424

Director:
Sonya Leingang RPCPSoffice@gmail.com 848-219-0874

Admin. Assistant/Bookkeeper:
Diane Wirkus CPSbilling@gmail.com 908-245-8651

TEACHERS

2-year-old class: Denise Tabuena, team teacher
Ortensia Hulpoi, team teacher
Beatriz Felix, assistant teacher

3-year-old class: Lisa Coler, lead teacher
Sandy Chico-Osorio, teacher assistant
Nicole Morales, teacher assistant
Zuri Littlejhon, teacher assistant

4-year-old class: Beth Baranowski, lead teacher
Tina Schwarz,teacher assistant
Zuri Littlejhon, teacher assistant

Afternoon classes, Denise Tabuena, Ortensia Hulpoi, Beatriz Felix
Before & after care Lisa Glaser (afternoon lead), Sandy Chico-Osorio,

Zuri Littlejhon
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mailto:CPSbillings@gmail.com






COMMUNITY PRESCHOOL
301 Chestnut Street, Roselle Park, NJ 07204      Phone: 908-245-8651 Fax: 908-245-8820

Email: Director@RPCommunityPreschool.com Website:www.RPCommunityPreschool.com

Community Preschool is sponsored by the Community United Methodist Church
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